
                                                                REGULAR MEETING

SAUK RAPIDS CITY COUNCIL

SAUK RAPIDS GOVERNMENT CENTER, 250 Summit Ave N.

Monday, September 26, 2016

6:00PM

MINUTES
6:00 P.M. 
1. Call to Order and Pledge of Allegiance

Mayor Brad Gunderson called the meeting to order at 6:00p.m. Members present: Kurt Hunstiger, Ellen Thronson, and Steve Heinen. Members absent: Nick Sauer. Others present: Ross Olson, City Administrator, Todd Schultz, Community Development Director,Terry Wotzka, City Engineer, Adam Ripple, City Attorney, Jack Kahlhamer, Finance Director, Perry Beise, Police Chief, and Dana Furman, Administrative Services Coordinator
2. Additions or Changes to the Agenda 
Ross Olson requested to approve Appointment to the Receptionist-Office Clerk Position as agenda item 9-C, approve $750 Fee to Participate in Local Mapping of the Mississippi River as agenda item 9-D, and approve Attendance to the MN Fire Chief’s Conference as agenda item 9-E. Olson noted that for agenda item 9-E there would be no travel or lodging expenses according to the Fire Chief.
3.
Approve the Agenda

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Heinen and seconded by Councilperson Hunstiger to approve the Agenda as amended. Motion carried unanimously.
      4.
Approve Minutes
 

A. 9-12-16 Regular City Council Meeting Minutes
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Hunstiger and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to approve the   9-12-16 Regular City Council Minutes. Motion carried unanimously with Councilperson Heinen abstaining.   
5. Receive and File

A. 8-23-2016 Special HRA Meeting Minutes

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Hunstiger and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to receive and file the 8-23-2016 Special HRA Meeting Minutes. Motion carried unanimously.  
6. Mayor’s Communications
NONE
7. Audience Items/Visitors Total Time Limit 2 Minutes for Items NOT on the Agenda
NONE

8. Public Hearings
A. Applicant




Purpose
Good Shepherd
To Consider A Vacation Request Of An Easement For Travel, Roadway, and Utility Purposes Located on Lots 1-6, Block 1, Good Shepherd Community Plat
1. Open Public Hearing
Todd Schultz stated that Good Shepherd has requested to vacate an easement that runs through the middle of their property that is for travel, roadway, and utility purposes.  He noted that there are several buildings that have been constructed over this easement over the years and that it no longer functions as a roadway.  Century Link, Xcel, and Charter have stated that they have no objections to the easement vacation either.
Schultz said that based on the fact that this easement no longer serves a public purpose, it is staff’s recommendation that the easement be vacated as requested. The Planning Commission unanimously recommended approval. 

2. Close Public Hearing 
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Hunstiger and seconded by Councilperson Heinen to close the public hearing.  Motion carried unanimously. 
3. Consider Action
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Heinen and seconded by Councilperson Hunstiger to approve the vacation of the travel, roadway, and utility easement located in the Good Shepherd Community Plat as requested.  Motion carried unanimously. 
B. Applicant




Purpose
Eugene Star
To Consider A Conditional Use Permit That Would Allow Solar Panels To Be Placed On The Roof Of The Home at 1511 Summit Ave North
1. Open Public Hearing
Todd Schultz advised the Council that tonight they are being asked to consider a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) request to place solar panels on the roof of the Single Family Home at 1511 Summit Ave North.  The City’s Ordinance requires a CUP for solar energy apparatus’. Schultz explained that the applicant is proposing to install the panels on a large portion of the roof.  He said that the only real concern that he can think of would be relating to glare.  Schultz said that according to the application materials, the panels have anti-glare coating so there may not be an issue with glare.  He noted that he wasn’t sure over time if the coating would wear off.  Drivers on Summit heading towards 15 will be looking right at the panels.
Schultz noted that the Planning Commission unanimously recommended approval on the condition that the panels do not create glare for the neighbors or for traffic on a public road. He said that a Council member has asked how glare complaints would be handled should they arise. 

Adam Ripple talked about the possibility of doing a glare study prior to the installation of the solar panels to develop quantitative data.
Schultz  asked who would ultimately decide on the glare issues if complaints come up.  Ripple thought that in order to revoke the CUP, it would have to come back to the Council for both sides to have the ability to be heard.

Councilperson Heinen questioned if it was in the best interst of the City to have the glare study done. Ripple said that there would be some value to doing the study, but there still may be some issues that may not be known even with a glare study being conducted.
Brian Allen, All Energy Solar, stated that he reached out to the firm used for the glare study in the townships. In the glare study done out in the township, the largest amount of glare occurred early in the morning or later towards evening.  Allen noted that the difference in terms of glare with this project is that the the solar panels will be placed on the roof, which is very different than the projects being discussed in the township. Allen said that the west side of the property being discussed with this project is surrounded by trees. Allen thought that the layout of this property would mitigate the morning and afternoon glares.  He said that he talked to the company who did the glare study out in the township, and it woud be $3,500 to perform a glare study at this address. Allen stated that the homeowners would not be able to do this project if they are forced to do a glare study. Allen concluded by saying that he would encourage the Council and the Mayor to not impose a glare study on a residential property.  

Councilperson Hunstiger  asked what type of recourse, if any, there is if glare problems occur as it relates to traffic.  
Ripple said that if the City were to receive complaints than the City would go out to investigate.  Ripple noted that the City has typically attempted to work with Applicants to address these types of issues in the past. 
Mayor Gunderson asked if there were any complaints on the house in this area that already has soloar panels on it. 
Schultz noted that the house that the Mayor is referencing has solar panels at a much smaller scale than what is being requested tonight.  
2. Close Public Hearing 
Motion: Moved by Councilperson Hunstiger and seconded by Councilperson Heinen to close the public hearing. Motion carried unanimously. 
3. Consider Action

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Hunstiger and seconded  by Councilperson Heinen to approve the Conditional Use Permit to install solar panels on the roof at 1511 Summit Ave North on the condition that they do not create glare for neirhbors or for traffic on a public road. Motion carried unanimously. 
C. Applicant




Purpose
Oak Hill Estates, LLC
To Consider A Preliminary Plat That Would Include Four Single Family Lots.  Legal Description: Outlot C, Scenic Acres
1. Open Public Hearing
Todd Schultz noted that Oak Hill Estates is requesting approval of a four lot plat within Outlot C of Scenic Acres.  The lots would be used for single family homes. This outlot was previously the home of Four Seasons Siding Company. 

Schultz explained that all of the proposed lots meet the 120-depth requirement and they all are 75’ wide at the proposed building line as required by Ordinance; however, they are not 75 feet wide at the curbline.  He noted that this will mean that two of the homes will be set back further from the front than what is typical.  Schultz said that lot four is irregular in shape but all setbacks look like they can be met.  He noted that as a condition of approval, the distance to the building line must be shown on the pre-plat so staff and builders know how far back they need to be. 
 Schultz recommended approval with the following conditions:

2) All necessary drainage and utility easements be granted after final design

3) The execution of a Developers Agreement with the City

4) Any impact to 20th Avenue NE be restored to its original condition and to the satisfaction of the Public Works Streets Director

5) A drawing be provided to the City that illustrates the distances to the building line for setback purposes

6) A grading plan needs to be provided
Schultz noted that since he submitted the Request For Action (RFA) for this agenda item, items 4 and 5 of the above mentioned conditions have been take care of by the Developer.  

Councilperson Heinen said that he received two phone calls from people wanting to make sure that these lots were going to be used for single family homes. 

Craig Hansen, Developer, stated that these lots will be used for single family homes. 
Kurt Schimnich,1931 15th Street NE, said that his only concern was in relation to the curve of the road, but as long as his property is not shut off from access then he is fine with everything. 
2. Close Public Hearing 
Motion: Moved by Councilperson  Heinen and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to close the public hearing.  Motion carried unanimously.
3. Consider Action

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Heinen and seconded by Councilperson Hunstiger to approve the Preliminary Plat and Final Plat with the conditions noted.  Motion carried unanimously. 
9. Consent Agenda 
A.  Approve 2016 Election Judge Schedule for General Election and Authorize Staff the Ability To Assign Additional Judges

B. Approve Recreation Program Budget

C. Approve Appointment to the Receptionist/Office Clerk Position

D. Approve $750 Fee to Participate in Local Mapping of Mississippi River
E. Approve Attendance to the 2016 MN State Fire Chief’s Conference
Motion:  Moved by Councilperson Thronson and seconded by Councilperson Hunstiger to approve agenda items 9A-9E Motion carried unanimously.
10. Regular Agenda
A. 2017 Preliminary Levy
Jack Kahlhamer reviewed the adjustments that have been made to the 2017 budget since the budget workshop in July.  He stated that the 2017 General Fund Budget draft is currently about a 4.3% increase from 2016 or about a $224,000 increase.  Kalhamer explained that this figure has been dropped from 7.1% and $370,300 since the last budget meeting.  The proposed 2017 Preliminary Levy is $3,552,000, which is a 3.9% increase from the 2016 levy or about $133,600 more.  He noted that this number has dropped from 8.9% and $303,700 at the last budget workshop.
Kalhamer explained how staff and the Personnel and Finance Committee reviewed revenues and costs resulting in approximately $169,000 reduction in the proposed levy by doing the following:

· Reduction in several expenditure line items

· Moving some police on-time fixed costs to Capital Equipment Fund

· Difference in Officer wages at top step vs new hire

· Delay hiring of Public Works/Utilities Assistant for 6 months or use Utility Funds

· No Recreation Program contribution for one year (use existing fund balance)

· Increased Building Permit Revenue Estimate
· Actual LGA Certified

Kahlhamer explained that the levy can always be reduced before the final levy, however, the Council cannot increase the levy after September 30, 2016. 

Kahlhamer said that he will be requesting another budget workshop later this year to review the general fund buget and the enterprise budgets along with all of the capital equipment and project plans.

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Hunstiger and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to approve the Preliminary Levy Resolution. Motion carried unanimously. 
B. Christianson Land Sale Request

Todd Schultz advised that a property owner has asked the City to consider selling a back portion of City owned property that the City acquired about 30 years ago for the future extension of a road.  Schultz noted that it is clear at this point that the road will never be constructed due to the placement of homes and City staff agrees that there is little public purpose for this land with the exception of a small segment of it that is needed for storm sewer purposes.
Schultz noted that by State law, the Planning Commission needs to make findings that the sale is in compliance with the Comprehensive Plan.  He stated that this area of the plan is guided for low density residential, which is how it has developed.  All homes in this area are served by municipal utilities including stormwater. Schultz said that it is staff’s opinion that this property is not of public value and that conveying a portion of it back to the property owner would be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

Schultz stated that Staff is recommending that approval be contigent on the landowner paying all associated surveying, title, and legal fees assicated with this transaction and that the new parcel be connected to the original parcel by deed restriction. 
Motion: Moved by Councilperson  Hunstiger and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to adopt the resolution finding that the conveyance of public property would be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan on the condition that the landowner paying all associated surveying, title, and legal fees associated with this transacation and that the new parcel be connected to the original parcel by deed restriction.  
11. Other Staff Items
A. Next City Council Meeting, Tuesday, October 11th Due to Columbus Day Holiday
Ross Olson stated that the next regularly scheduled City Council meeting will be on Tuesday, October 11th due to the Columbus Day holiday. 
12. Other Council Items and Communications
NONE
13. Approve List of Bills and Claims 

Motion: Moved by Councilperson Heinen and seconded by Councilperson Thronson to approve the List of Bills and Claims. Motion carried unanimously. 
Adjournment

Motion:  Moved by Councilperson Thronson and seconded by Councilperson Hunstiger to adjourn the meeting. Motion carried unanimously.

Mayor Gunderson adjourned the meeting at 6:40 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Dana Furman, Administrative Services Coordinator
9-26-2016
Page 1

